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Minutes of EDF Board Meeting 24 June 2020
This meeting has been held on line with the platform GoToWebinar with international Sign Interpretation and real-time captioning. See attendance list in annex.
The meeting was chaired by the President Yannis Vardakastanis facilitated by the Director, Catherine Naughton.
The Director took the floor to explain the practicalities in place for the meeting.

The President welcomed all the participants and congratulate everyone for the good work done so far, this year. He thanked the Director and the member of the Secretariat for the work preparing the following years.

1. Adoption of the agenda 
The President apologized the following Board members: Cato Lie, Gisele Marliere, Marcel Bobeldijk. The agenda has been accepted with no changes.
2. President and Executive Committee report (DOC-BOARD-20-06-01)
The President presented the report from the Executive Committee, highlighting the great work achieved despite the difficult conditions imposed by the lockdown.
3. COVID 19- update (DOC-BOARD-20-06-03)
The President explained that the item had the purpose to update Board members on progresses linked to the Covid-19 situation, including the Covid-19 Human Rights report and to have an update from Board members on their situation. He gave the floor to the Director to go through the main highlights on the topic.

She listed the actions undertaken:

· The Human Rights Report concept note has been approve approved and budget and work plan amended;
· A consultant is being sought for the report drafting on specific topics such as Human rights monitoring, Women and girls with disabilities, Youth with disabilities, Rights of passengers
· Some meetings took place with European Centre for Disease Control, Disability high level group, DG home and migration
· Advocating work with AGE Platform and EPSU for Parliamentary enquiry took place
· the response of the movement have been strengthened with webinars and resources sharing. Webinars on disability issues, lockdown, women and girls with disabilities were organised. A Webinar on recovery was to be organised. 
· Some Public communication took place with a (Joint statement with IDA on medical guidelines, several disability organisations on denial of proper medical treatment in Romania, Europe that cares for all, with AGE Platform: priority access to food shopping, Disability Intergroup: emergency support for services, Conditions in residential institutions, Lack of community-based support, EU funding for economic recovery must ensure social inclusion and a Resource page with members actions, media stories, statements from other 

 HYPERLINK "http://edf-feph.org/covid19" organisations
· The revision of budget activities and reporting 
· The EU advocacy with letter to Commissioners Lenarcic, Jurpilainen and Dalli
· The IDA invitation to join roundtable with Commissioner Jurpilainen on EU COVID-19 response 
· The EDF resources on COVID-19 sent to all 140 EU delegations
The Board members commented on actions undertaken in their field with a webinar on intellectual disabilities, the government contributions in Denmark, Lithuania, France, Greece and Croatia, specific partnership with national associations. The response from WHO to Covid-19 situation was also commented (survey on the situation, upcoming issue of a report on institutions). Administrative obstacles to government help was mentioned. The situation in Institutions, nursing homes, service providers has also been reported on.
The Director mentioned the EDF collaboration with WHO. She also confirmed that the Secretariat would be in touch with Board members for information in relation with the drafting of the report.
Rodolfo Cattani pointed out that from the perspective of the European Blind Union the situation is extremely negative and worrying. Our members report about substantial problems, in particular economic ones due to loss of income, delay or absence of government funding. Consultation is very limited and there is no involvement in decision-making processes and conduct guidelines both on the part of public and private entities. Lockdown was in general extremely problematic for blind and partially sighted persons, especially for those living alone in relatively independent situations. Many of those in employment were left at home (teleworking was possible for those with appropriate technical skills), but many others had to continue to go to their workplace facing mobility problems, negative behavior of people in the street and on public transport, and management of their guide dogs. Online shopping was mostly difficult due to overload of websites, although some retailers tried to adapt their websites to make them accessible for persons with disabilities. Older blind and partially sighted people, being particularly vulnerable, were locked down at length and often left unattended. We don’t have reliable data on blind and partially sighted COVID-19 victims both for data protection rules and generic diagnoses. We consider that the measures to support inclusion and attention towards persons with disabilities have been totally unsatisfactory in most EU Member States. On our website you can find more useful information (http://www.euroblind.org/publications-and-resources/guidelines#_covid).

4. EU Recovery Plan from COVID 19 (DOC-BOARD-20-06-03) and Resolution on the EU Budget and COVID 19 Recovery (DOC-BOARD-20-06-04)

The President introduced the topic and explained the importance to prepare for the future and work hard to influence the decisions currently being taken around how the EU funds will be spent.
The Director explained that the purpose of the item was to outline how the Commission had changed its proposal for the EU budget in response to COVID-19, to present and vote on approval of the EDF Resolution on the EU Budget and COVID 19 Recovery, and to hear updates from the Board on national recovery plans.
The Director gave the floor to Haydn Hammersley who explained that the European Commission had proposed new Multiannual Financial Framework (MFF) on 27 May including the following : 
· The budget will be strengthened by a 750€ billion package called “Next Generation EU” (500€ bn grants, 250€ bn loans)
· Minor changes will be made to the Regulations
· The Commission is aiming for an agreement before July
· The current Regulations will be valid until end of 2022 in case of no agreement on the different funding regulations
He explained that the following recovery plan proposes to add 30€ billion for the Just Transition Fund, bringing the total to 40€ billion. It also proposes to set the Neighborhood, Development and International Cooperation Instrument at 86€ billion (10.5€ billion from Next Generation EU).
He explained that the European Semester would play an increasing role in how EU funds were used in the Member States, that a “Recovery and Resilience Facility” would be firmly embedded in the Semester and that Member States would be asked to draw up recovery and resilience plans as part of their National Reform Programmes.

He added that the amount for ESF+ had gone down. In the 2018 proposed total budget was 101€ billion for the 2021-2027 period. The new MFF proposal by the Commission sets aside 97.332€ billion for ESF+ in current prices. Erasmus+ funding has also been reduced compared to the 2018 proposal.
Finally, the Rights Values and Justice programme, which is the source of funding civil society networks including EDF (it will be the follow-up to REC) is proposed to be cut by 20%. None of the flexibility offered to governments in ESF is being extended to civil society (i.e taking away co-financing requirements). 

As a consequence, he explained that an EDF Resolution on the EU Budget and COVID 19 Recovery proposed: 
· calling for civil society organisations not to be defunded; 
· to reject proposal to reduce ESF+ and to push for increased funding;

· to invest Next Generation EU in community-based services; 
· to focus the Just Transition Fund on reaching and training workers with disabilities;

· to ensure that the increased External Action spending respects the CRPD. 

He added that an EDF webinar on this topic, with guidance of how to influence the use of funds at national level, would take place in the coming weeks.
The Board expressed its satisfaction about the work prepared in this field and commented on actions undertaken in Spain, Denmark, Italy, Portugal, France. They highlighted the importance of preparing a very good response, and to include DPOs in the recovery plan.
The Director explained that all comments from the Board would be taken into account and that a revised text would be sent to the Board again soon.
5. Update on EU institutions (DOC-BOARD-20-06-04)
The Director gave the floor to Marie Denninghaus to run through the document. She mentioned that the following actions took place. On the Council and presidencies she mentioned that upcoming Presidencies priorities had adjusted due to Covid-19 crisis, that relevant policy files were active in the Council and that an EDF webinar on Council Presidencies had been organized (recording and transcript are now available on the EDF website) and that the EDF participation to the German presidency was in progress. On the Commission side, the Director mentioned that EDF priorities and letter had been sent to decision-makers on Covid-19 and that the EU Work Programme had been revised. 

The Director gave the floor to Alejandro Moledo who gave an overview  on the actions in relation with the European Parliament. He reported that actions had been undertaken in order to influence EU response to Covid-19 with a Resolution April 17th, the sending of EDF priorities to MEPs and EP President, the MEPs joined EDF open letters (on Covid-19, on funding for support services, on inquiry committee), the Petition by Inclusion Europe, the Just Transition Fund, Rail Passengers Rights, Gender Equality Strategy, etc. He explained that the Parliament Disability Intergroup had been set up with 5 co-chairs and 9 vice-chairs active in promoting EDF positions, organizing a Webinar with Commissioner Dalli on Covid-19 and an Upcoming meeting with Dalli on next Disability Strategy.
6. European Disability Strategy- advocacy and campaigning (DOC-BOARD-20-06-02)
The President explained that this topic would lead advocacy work and campaigning for the next decade. He thanked all Board members and the Secretariat for reviewing our input into the European Disability Rights Agenda- 2020-2030 whose revised version was sent to the whole Board. 
He gave the floor to the Director who explained that the purpose of this agenda item was to discuss our advocacy plan on the European Disability Rights Agenda at the European level, towards the Commission, Parliament and Council and also our work in partnership with equality networks and the UN. She invited the Board members to communicate about actions they wished to undertake at the national level.
She explained that the proposed plan at European level was to: 

· To send our recommendations to the Commission, letter to EC President, request for meeting with Dalli and on the agenda of High Level Group on Disability
· Parliament’s resolution adopted and debate at the Disability Intergoup with Dalli on 14th July 
· Meetings with Council’s presidencies (Germany, Portugal and Slovenia - calling for Council Conclusions on the Disability Rights Agenda
· Partners: EESC opinion, equality networks, Equinet and ENNHRI, UN OHCHR, EU monitoring framework
· Communication and campaign webpage
She also mentioned a kick off meeting to be held on July 1 for which more information will be sent via the Board mailing. She also mentioned other EU meeting on July 6, 7 and 8.
Following the Board comments, the Director invited the members to have a last check on the document to check on any missing item. She ensured that further progresses and actions would be communicated to the Board.
The President thanked the Director and the Board for their comments. He said to hope the text of the strategy would take into account the content of the Resolution. He reiterate the need to be on the same line in the association’s views and communication.

7. Key meetings and events in 2020 – including Update on Autumn Board meeting (DOC-BOARD-20-06-05)
The Director gave an overview of the rest of the year’s planning as listed in the document. She also gave an update on Board meeting in Germany. She explained that the subsidy request to the Government was going to be sent by the German association and that no firm decisions had been taken on a physical meeting but that the meeting would take place at least online.
8. Evaluation of the Board- questionnaire to be sent
The President explained that an evaluation questionnaire would be sent after the meeting and she invited the members of the Board to fill it in and send it back to the Secretariat.

9. Any other business
No other business was mentioned. The President the Board members for their work commitment to the above discussed issues.
3[image: image3.png]Avenue des Arts 7-8 Tel 43223290059 infoed-feph.org
B1210Brussels - Belgium | Fax+3223290059 www.edf-feph.org





